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Kingston Parish Council (KPC) 

Minutes of Meeting held at 8.00pm on 17th May 2022 
 
 
Sue Dalgleish (SD) 
Miki Ellar (ME) 
Katherine Reid (KR) 
Julie Conder (JCo) 
Mimi Wheeler, Clerk (MW) 
Katie Vickers, Clerk (KV) 
 
Tumi Hawkins, District Councillor 
 
1. Apologies  

1.1. Michael Atkins, County Councillor  

2. Election of the Chair and other posts 

2.1. Sue Dalgleish accepted the role of Chair.  Proposed by Julie Conder and seconded by 
Katherine Reid. 

2.2. Other Parish Councillor posts as follows: 

Sue Dalgleish (SD) - Chair 

Julie Conder (JCo) – Vice-Chair, Finance & Website 

Katherine Reid (KR) – Councillor, Footpath & Open Spaces 

Miki Ellar (MK) – Councillor, Village Hall Management Committee representative 

 
3. Minutes of last meeting 

3.1. Minutes of meeting held on 8th March 2022 accepted. 

 
4. Matters arising 

4.1. 3.1 East West railway – no further update.  To be carried over. (SD and JCo) 

4.2. 3.2 Kingston phone box – being used as active community library. Katherine applying for 
Community Chest Grant for restoration purposes.  (KR) 

4.3. 3.4 PCC Grant Churchyard Maintenance request for £1080 paid £850 as contribution 
from KPC.  2022/23 budget to be £850 plus 5% increase in line with Buchans (village 
grass cutting contractor). To be confirmed with Church Warden. (MW) 

4.4. 3.5 Parish Clerk contract signed. (KV and SD) 

4.5. 3.6 Jubilee Celebrations – flyers containing the schedule of all Jubilee celebrations to be 
printed and distributed with the Parish magazine. Paid for by KPC along with expenses 
for the Village cake.  Thank you to Shannon Vickers for making cupcakes for all the 
children. (SD and ME) 

4.6. 3.8 Community Chest Grant – see 4.2 (KR) 

 
5. Correspondence  

5.1. County Broadband confirmed there will be no cabinet required in Kingston.   
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5.2. Request from Buchans Landscapes to see if Kingston Parish Council can review a price 
increase higher than the minimum 3% they have proposed.  KPC agreed to a 5% 
increase to ensure the ability for Buchans to continue to maintain the village. 

 
6. County Councillor’s report – See Appendix A 

 
7. District Councillor’s report – See Appendix B 

 
Tumi Hawkins left meeting 

 
8. Open Spaces Report 

8.1. RoSPA Inspection report risks highlighted: Tunnel needs attention (KV) Buchans to 
spray not strim around the swing uprights as some damage has been caused (MW) 

  
9. Clerk’s report 

9.1. Annual Audit - accounts have been audited by internal auditor Ivan Cooper. Certificate 
of Exemption, Annual Governance Statement and Accounting Statements are to be 
signed in an extraordinary meeting once Parish Councillors have reviewed paperwork. 

9.2. Bi-monthly report – see Appendix C 

9.3. Invoices: 
9.3.1. Opus Energy footway lighting energy Mar 2022 £12.94 (already paid, direct debit) 

AGREED 
9.3.2. Opus Energy footway lighting energy Apr 2022 £13.93 (already paid, direct debit) 

AGREED 
9.3.3. PWLB Village Hall loan £643.79 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.4. ICO £35 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.5. Parish Clerk’s salary April 2022 £135.58 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.6. Parish Clerk’s expenses 21/22 £43.47 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.7. Parish Clerk’s expenses postage of Audit files £4.85 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.8. SCDC Allotment charge £30.00 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.9. Buchans grasscutting INV 2882 £519.53 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.10. Village Hall use for Parish meetings 2021 £40.00 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.11. Churchyard Maintenance 21/22 £850 (already paid) AGREED 
9.3.12. Unity Trust Bank Service Charge £18 (already paid) AGREED 

 
10. Planning :  

None. 
 

11. Items for next meeting 

11.1. To co-opt another member of the Parish Council if no other person stands in the 
election on 5th May. 

11.2. 10.1 Change of charitable status of Kingston Village Hall Committee (KV) 

11.3. 3.7 Village Design Guide (KV) 

11.4. 3.3 New Constituency Boundary proposals, The Commission will present final 
recommendations to Parliament by July 2023. (KV)  

11.5. Review and acceptance to adhere to the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations.   

11.6. Schedule Annual Parish Meeting (SD & KV) 
 
 



Page no of these minutes: 3  Page no in book:_______ 

12. Date of next meeting  
 
12th July 2022 
 
Meeting closed 22:25 
Meeting minutes ref: 20220517KPC 

   

 

Signed……………………………………………. 

 

 

Date………………………………………………. 

 

Appendix A: 
Michael Atkins County Council Report 

 

Appendix B: 
Tumi Hawkins District Council Report 

 

Appendix C: 
Parish Clerk Bi-monthly Report 

 

 



Report: County Councillor (Hardwick div.) 
District Councillor (Harston & Comberton)  

Cllr Michael Atkins 
June 2022 

Highlights 
 Flooding hotspots on the highways – get them added to a list to be tackled 

 Household support grant extended, now also targeting pensioners 

 C2C consultation is live – make sure you submit your responses 

 Zero carbon communities grants are available 

 Support for Ukrainian refugees provided by District Council 

 Contact details 

News from the County 

Flooding hotspots [response encouraged!] 
The County Council recently allocated £400k to tackle parts of the highways which frequently flood, 

so as to reduce the risks associated with surface water on our roads. They are therefore looking for 

suggestions as to where frequent ‘hotspots’ might be. If this is something applicable to your village, 

please let me know as soon as possible so I can get it added to the list.  

Household support grant extended to help those most in need 
Support for people who are struggling to pay for essential items, food and utility bills will continue in 

Cambridgeshire thanks to an extension of the Household Support Fund. In March the Government 

announced the extension of the scheme, which initially ran between November and March, 

awarding Cambridgeshire an additional £3.58million to support children, families and pensioners. 

Government guidance for this round is slightly different, so as a result, the County Council will be 

offering the following schemes using the funding: 

 £1.96m for the provision of food vouchers with a value of £15 per child per week, for the 

2022 May half term and summer holidays. Schools and childcare settings, including 

childminders, will be contacted directly and eligible parents will be notified. 

 £1.2m to support households that include a person who has reached state pension age (66) 

by 30 September 2022 and are experiencing financial hardship in line with the requirements 

of the scheme. 

 A boost for other services supporting those most in need 

The County Council is partnering with Age UK to provide financial support for those of state pension 

age who are in financial need. People will also be offered wider support, such as access to benefits, 

support with securing the right energy tariff etc., to support them to manage their finances 

independently longer term. 

https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/coronavirus/household-support-fund 

https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/coronavirus/household-support-fund
jwconder@yahoo.co.uk
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Summer Holidays Activities and Food programme 
Holiday scheme places will again be offered free-of-charge for families in receipt of free school 

meals, or where schools make a direct referral to the County Council indicating that the family is 

struggling financially. This will provide up to 64 hours with an approved scheme, including lunch, 

snacks and a variety of fun activities. Voucher codes have already been issued to families ‘on our 

books’ but if anyone has not received this, or has recently become eligible please let me know or 

visit http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/haf  

News from GCP & Combined Authority 

Cambourne to Cambridge Busway (C2C) – EIA Consultation 
The next stage of the C2C design process is the Environmental Impact Assessment, and as part of 

that the GCP has launched a consultation showing the latest routes, plans for stops, and asking for 

your feedback on some of the decisions they are making. Although it doesn’t explicitly ask for 

opinions on route selection/alignment, there are free-text boxes that would allow you to comment 

on this if you wish. You can find the consultation at: 

https://consultcambs.uk.engagementhq.com/c2c-eia-2022  

Greenways  
The Technical Preliminary Design Stage has begun for the Comberton and Haslingfield routes and 

planned to continue to December 2022. This involves: site walk throughs by the technical teams; 

topographical surveys; utilities searches; technical assessment of proposed structures; planning and 

environment strategy; environmental assessments (ecology, biodiversity, landscape, heritage, 

flooding, noise, carbon); highways and drainage design; lighting approach; cost estimation; 

stakeholder engagement; and identification of quick wins for delivery.  

Public engagement (after engagement with Parish Councils) will be held in the summer for 

Comberton and Haslingfield, and the autumn for Barton to share the latest designs. Current dates, 

although subject to change, are:  

• Comberton Village Hall: Friday 8 July, 2-7 pm  

• Haslingfield Village Hall: Tuesday 12 July, 2-7 pm 

Combined Authority Leadership update 
An Extraordinary Meeting of the Combined Authority Board took place on Friday 20 May, having 

been requisitioned by some council leaders and the then Chair of the Business Board. The aim of the 

requisition was to force the resignation or suspension of the Mayor of Cambridgeshire & 

Peterborough, following various allegations which are still under investigation. However, between 

the requisition and the meeting, council elections had resulted in a change of leader in 

Huntingdonshire, and the Chair of the Business Board had also resigned. The attempt to depose the 

Mayor before the ongoing investigation had been concluded was therefore unsuccessful. I hope very 

much these issues will be resolved soon and the authority can return to delivering on core activities 

of better public transport, improving skills and tackling the climate emergency.  

  

http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/haf
https://consultcambs.uk.engagementhq.com/c2c-eia-2022


News from the District  

Zero Carbon Communities Grant 
The Zero Carbon Communities Grant scheme is open for its fourth year of applications. The deadline 

has been extended to 17 June. A pot of £120,000 is available for projects that help reduce carbon 

emissions or locking up carbon, or that promote community engagement on climate change. We 

have funded a wide range of projects in the area. Proposals can come from any community group, 

not just Parish Councils or formal charities. If you have an idea for a project, do get in touch with one 

of us or directly with the Communities team at South Cambs (details on the website), who are keen 

to talk about projects in advance of applications. 

Energy Rebates 
There has been some confusion about the Government’s £150 energy rebate scheme. The scheme is 

aimed at providing a £150 energy rebate to those in properties banded A to D. It is not a Council Tax 

Rebate but is using Council Tax data to determine eligibility. 

There are roughly 43,000 council tax payers that are eligible and just under 32,000 payment 

transactions have been made. The initial payments have been made to those that pay by direct debit 

as the Council already holds their bank details and in the vast majority of cases these match the 

details of the eligible person. This makes up over 70% of those eligible. There are a handful of 

situations where a direct debit is not paid by the person liable for Council Tax and those will need to 

fall into the second tranche of payments. 

Those falling into the remaining 26% are now being invited to apply, providing evidence of their bank 

account but there will be an option for the £150 to be set off against their Council Tax liability if they 

so wish. All these applications will need to go through a verification process which helps verify that 

the information provided matches up with the person who is eligible. It is likely that some of these 

will require some further investigation so we are advising residents that the payment may take up to 

14 days to process from receipt of an application but in many cases the payment should be made 

sooner. 

If any residents are having difficulty receiving their energy rebate, please let me know.  

SCDC support for Ukraine Refugees  
The most recent data shows that 323 Ukrainian guests have now been welcomed to South 

Cambridgeshire involving 54 parishes. Supporting the government’s Homes for Ukraine scheme, 

SCDC Officers have already made over 80 welfare visits and more than 400 DBS checks.  

The Government scheme provides £200 per guest as a one-off payment to help with essential costs 

but gives flexibility to local authorities to decide if additional support is needed. In practice, hosts 

and guests in South Cambridgeshire have found that this money is insufficient to meet the guests 

needs between their arrival and when longer-term financial arrangements are in place. SCDC has 

therefore decided to increase the initial payment from £200 to £350 per guest. This is payable to all 

guests, including those who have already received the first payment. More information can be found 

here: https://tinyurl.com/5323xj5j or by emailing ukrainepayments@scambs.gov.uk  

Free, good quality second-hand bicycles are being made available to guests as part of a collaboration 

between SCDC and two local charities OWL Bikes and Camtrust. Helmets and locks are also being 

supplied free of charge and the Council will also be providing guests with details of a free Bikeability 



cycle training course, which will include translation. Once a guest applies for a bike and the Council 

confirms that they are eligible, they will be put in touch with the supplier nearest to them so that 

they can arrange to collect their bicycle. Further information can be obtained here; 

duty.communities@scambs.gov.uk  

A county-wide scheme has been agreed that will see guests provided with 10 free bus tickets. Each 

ticket will allow unlimited journeys within Cambridgeshire for one day and are not time limited. 

Arrangements with Stagecoach are yet to be finalised but once the scheme is ready, SCDC will 

contact hosts with details. All guests will qualify and those who arrived before the scheme launched 

will still be provided with this support. The tickets are being provided to Cambridgeshire councils at a 

discounted rate by Stagecoach who are keen to support guests and we are grateful for their support.  

English language tuition is available for guests from Cambridge Regional College, Workers’ 

Educational Association and Cambridgeshire Skills. CamRuSS is offering further support for Ukrainian 

guests and hosts https://tinyurl.com/yuu6tn3y. Cambridge Regional College are offering a range of 

post-16 and adult education programmes from September onwards which includes English language 

tuition: https://tinyurl.com/2p82bktf  

Markets  
SCDC is keen to support and expand the market network in South Cambridgeshire as part of our 

commitment to grow the local economy, support businesses and ensure a wide choice of products is 

available for residents. SCDC has launched an online Markets toolkit to encourage and support South 

Cambridgeshire communities in setting up their own local markets that includes:  

• Market Toolkit with information on starting a market  

• Market Directory  

• Stallholder Directory.  

The council plans to work with parishes, community organisations, and local businesses interested in 

starting a new market. The new resources are available at 

https://www.scambs.gov.uk/business/south-cambridgeshire-markets and enquiries should be sent 

to businesssupportkeyprojects@scambs.gov.uk.  

Fitness and wellbeing grants  
South Cambridgeshire District Council is urging instructors to apply for up to £300 to lead fitness and 

wellbeing activities in their communities. Anyone who leads an existing group or who wants to set 

up a new initiative in the District, such as leading a walking group in their local park or running a 

weekly yoga class in a village hall, could be eligible for the small grant. Providers running multiple 

groups can also apply to fund multiple programmes.  

Activities could range from walking/football/rugby/netball to chair-based exercise classes, diabetes 

walking groups, yoga for the over 60s, baby yoga classes or more.  

Business Support Webinars  
SCDC are running a free webinar on 15 June from 1-2pm in partnership with Cambridgeshire 

Chambers of Commerce where Sharon Livermore from award winning agency, Kameo Recruitment 

will talk you through how, and where, to market your business as an attractive place to work.  

You can register for this webinar at: https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/how-to-attract-and-retain-the-

best-people-for-your-jobs-tickets-310325962307  



SCDC are running a free webinar on 27 July from 2-3 pm when our Procurement Officer explains how 

to write winning tenders for local government contracts. You can register for this webinar at: How to 

tender for Council contracts Tickets, Wed 27 Jul 2022 at 14:00 | Eventbrite 

Other items of interest 

Boiler Upgrade Scheme opens 
The Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (BEIS) has announced that the 

government’s new £450 million Boiler Upgrade Scheme is now open for grant applications and 

payments. Homeowners can now benefit from £5,000 grants to fit clean heating systems when they 

come to replace their oil and gas boilers. This includes clean heating systems installed from 1 April 

this year. Heat pumps are now much cheaper and more competitively priced against gas and oil 

boilers, and closer to the cost of installing a traditional gas boiler. The scheme will improve the 

energy efficiency of homes, reduce energy bills and cut emissions in the long-term. The scheme has 

a committed budget of £450 million over three years from 2022-2025, and property owners will be 

able to get: 

 £5,000 off the cost and installation of an air source heat pump ·  

 £5,000 off the cost and installation of a biomass boiler ·  

 £6,000 off the cost and installation of a ground source heat pump  

To check if you are eligible: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/check-if-you-may-be-eligible-for-the-

boiler-upgrade-scheme-from-april-2022 

East West Rail Face-to-Face Engagement  
East West Rail are organising face-to-face engagement sessions in June and July. They state: “While 

we won’t have any new information to share at these events – as we are still reviewing the 

responses received during the 2021 consultation and considering how the feedback is used to inform 

plans for the railway – they will provide an opportunity for us to engage with communities outside 

the formal consultation process.”  

Local dates are:  

• Cambridge: Wednesday 29 June, 2-8pm, The Clayton Hotel, 27-29 Station Rd Cambridge, 

CB1 2FB  

• Haslingfield: Tuesday 19 July, 2-8pm, Haslingfield Village Hall, Cambridge CB23 1JP  

• Cambourne: Wednesday 20 July, 2-8pm, The Cambridge Belfry, Back Lane Cambourne, 

Cambridge, CB23 6BW  

Contact Details 
Councillors and residents are welcome to contact me on any issue which is concerning them: 

Cllr Michael I. Atkins 

matkinslibdem@gmail.com 

https://www.facebook.com/cllrmichaelatkins 

07968 264637 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/check-if-you-may-be-eligible-for-the-boiler-upgrade-scheme-from-april-2022
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/check-if-you-may-be-eligible-for-the-boiler-upgrade-scheme-from-april-2022
mailto:matkinslibdem@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/cllrmichaelatkins


South Cambridgeshire District Council – Caldecote Ward 

(comprises the Parishes of Caldecote, Childerley, Kingston, Bourn, Longstowe & Little Gransden) 

 

Councillor’s Monthly Report – June 2022 

This report of previous month events is for all the Ward, so please be aware that some of the content 

may not be relevant to your particular Parish.  

 

District Councillor Tumi Hawkins p1 www.TumiHawkins.org.uk 

 

 

 

General  
Please contact me with comments, questions, problems, reports, suggestions or complaints to do 

with SCDC services. These are housing need, housing repairs for council tenants, planning, 

benefits, council tax, bin collection, environmental health issues etc. Don’t fight on your own. I am 

available to help you to get the best outcome possible for your situation.  

 

Check out articles on my facebook page https://www.facebook.com/itsCouncillorTumi and my blog 

http://www.TumiHawkins.org.uk. What I post on there is my view and not LibDem or South 

Cambs official policy unless I state that it is. 

 

District Council Administration 2022 
The first Full Council of the new municipal year took place on Thursday 26 May 2022. The new 

Council Chairman and Vice Chairman were elected, the new cabinet was confirmed, and details of 

the portfolios can be found at https://tumihawkins.org.uk/cabinet-confirmed-south-cambs-2022-

annual-meeting/. I am pleased to be back and continuing with the responsibility for Planning policy 

and Development control. The committee seats were also allocated and agreed, according to the 

political proportionality. 

 

Cabinet/Parish Liaison Meeting 
The first liaison meeting of the Cabinet with Parish Councils for the new municipal year is to take 

place on Monday 27th June 2022. This is the opportunity for Parish Councils to hear from Council 

Leader and Members of the Cabinet and to ask questions about any issues that is of interest or direct 

concern to communities. Please watch out for the invitation and do respond – I encourage all Paris 

Councils to select someone to attend.  

 

Zero Carbon Communities Grant 
Reminder that the grant is still open for applications. Community groups can apply for funding up 

to £15,000 for projects which (1) reduce carbon emissions or (2) engages communities on Climate 

change. Visit this webpage on SCDC website https://www.scambs.gov.uk/climate-emergency-and-

nature/zero-carbon-communities/zero-carbon-communities-grant/ for details or contact  

zcc@scambs.gov.uk. Deadline for applications is 5pm on Friday 17 June 2022. 

 

Planning Policy & Delivery and Building Control 
 

Development Management Area Team restructure 

The Area Team structure we have been working with is shown on the GCSPS website at 

https://greatercambridgeplanning.org/about-us/contact-us/development-management-area-teams/ 

with Caldecote Ward villages being in Area 3. Due to the unexpected loss of two senior planners 

(down to ill-health), the teams are now temporarily moving from three to two, namely Area West 

and Area East. Caldecote Ward villages will be in Area West. Remember that the Area Team 

Leader is your first port of call for planning issues that may be of concern, and are available to offer 

advice and assistance to Parish Councils.  

 

The quarterly meetings previously scheduled for mid June have been cancelled and a new date will 

https://www.facebook.com/itsCouncillorTumi
http://www.tumihawkins.org.uk/
https://tumihawkins.org.uk/cabinet-confirmed-south-cambs-2022-annual-meeting/
https://tumihawkins.org.uk/cabinet-confirmed-south-cambs-2022-annual-meeting/
https://www.scambs.gov.uk/climate-emergency-and-nature/zero-carbon-communities/zero-carbon-communities-grant/
https://www.scambs.gov.uk/climate-emergency-and-nature/zero-carbon-communities/zero-carbon-communities-grant/
mailto:zcc@scambs.gov.uk
https://greatercambridgeplanning.org/about-us/contact-us/development-management-area-teams/
jwconder@yahoo.co.uk
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be rescheduled once the new restructure takes effect. Please watch out for the formal notifications 

and again do make a point of attending as it is good forum to find out about planning issues.   

 

A428 Development Community Forums (Cambourne and Bourn Airfield) 

The economy of South Cambridgeshire is growing, which is why the level of development set out 

in Local Plans is increasing, to cater for the needs of the district and for the businesses. For our part 

of the district, the 2018 Local Plan set major sites at Cambourne West and Bourn Airfield. Work on 

Cambourne West is well under way, but none has started in Bourn Airfield. The Community forums 

have been set up as a means of providing relevant information on the work going on in those sites, 

and to hear from neighbouring communities any issues of concern. The forums are separate for 

Cambourne West and Bourn Airfield, running back-to-back on the same day. The next meetings is 

Wednesday 6th July 2022. I encourage all Parish Councils, especially Caldecote and Bourn to please 

put this date in your diary to attend.  You can read more about the forums at 

https://www.scambs.gov.uk/community-safety-and-health/community-forums/  

 

Transport 
 

EWR South Cambridgeshire West Local Representatives Group 

EWR have now set the date for the next meeting of the South Cambridgeshire West Local 

Representatives Group to 11th July at 5.30pm. It will be a hybrid meeting, both in-person at the 

Cambridge Belfry in Cambourne, and a virtual zoom option for those that cannot attend in person. 

The South West group’s “community hub site” is at https://communityhub.eastwestrail.co.uk/lrg-

southcambswest where you can read the meeting notes/minutes and other relevant documents. The 

registered representatives should have had their email notifications already. If you cannot attend, 

then send a substitute but notify EWR. 

 

Greater Cambridge Partnership – Cambourne to Cambridge Busway Consultation 

The Greater Cambridge Partnership (GCP) has announced its latest consultation for the Cambourne 

to Cambridge (C2C) Better Public Transport Project taking place from 16 May to 11 July 2022. 

This public transport route is to link Cambourne to Cambridge via the new Bourn Airfield 

development, a new Travel Hub at Scotland Farm, through Hardwick and West Cambridge campus 

via a dedicated busway. In addition, active travel path for pedestrians, cyclists and horse riders is 

proposed to run alongside and connect with other routes in the area. 

 

Residents in Bourn and Caldecote are particularly affected by this project, and I will encourage you 

to read the leaflet that GCP has sent to households in the area. You should respond to the 

consultation which focuses primarily on the Environmental Impact Assessment identifying the 

impacts of the scheme on the area and how to mitigate it. I have already raised concerns about a 

wrong map in the consultation document and it has been corrected. I encourage parish councils, 

especially Bourn and Caldecote to respond. I will also submit comments on your behalf so feel free 

to contact me and check my blog for updates 

 

Luton Airport Flight Path and Holding Area change 

 

Some of you would have seen more large commercial 

aeroplanes and more air traffic trails across the skies 

over our ward villages, right across from Caldecote to 

Little Gransden. In some areas, many have reported 

increased level of aircraft noise too. The reason is that 

in February this year, London Luton Airport (LLA) 

changed its arrival paths and holding area for flights 

into Luton.  

 

https://www.scambs.gov.uk/community-safety-and-health/community-forums/
https://communityhub.eastwestrail.co.uk/lrg-southcambswest
https://communityhub.eastwestrail.co.uk/lrg-southcambswest
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The Civil Aviation Authority (CAA) approved the airspace change in November 2021 following an 

extensive public consultation that took place from October 2020 to February 2021. In my monthly 

report at the time, I advised parish councils of the consultation and encouraged them to respond, and 

they did. The consultation had shown that flights would be above 8,000 ft in most and 9,000ft in 

some areas above our ward. Unfortunately, that is not what is happening now.  

 

I am now working with a group of concerned residents across our Ward and Huntingdonshire, 

collating noise data and Parish Councils so we can raise a formal objection to the CAA and LLA. 

We are also holding a public meeting on Tuesday 5th July, 7.30pm at Little Gransden Village 

Hall which I encourage those affected to attend 

 

Health and Wellbeing 
The Action for Happiness theme for this month is Joyful June. The calendar is at 

https://www.actionforhappiness.org/calendar. This month’s focus is “Let's look for what’s good”.  

 

Project Catalyst-Community groups Has the lockdown period given you new ideas and 

opportunities to form a new community led group, and you want to continue doing that in a more 

organised and structured way. Then Project Catalyst can offer practical help, guidance, and funding 

to allow you to do this. Grants of up to £300 are available for ideas or groups like walking or fitness 

group, creative groups, peer support group for people with shared interest or health concerns, 

allotment or gardening group, or any other activity you came up with. For more information, call 

the Care network on 03300 945750 or email wellbeing@care-network.org.uk  

 

The Queen’s Baton Relay is coming to South Cambridgeshire 

 

Remember the Queen’s Baton Relay for Birmingham 2022 Commonwealth Games is coming to 

South Cambridgeshire. Join us for the Science & Sport Fun Day at the Wellcome Genome Campus, 

Hinxton, CB10 1SA on Saturday 9 July from 12:30pm to 7:30pm and to welcome the Queen’s 

Baton Relay at approximately 3pm. On completion of its route, the baton will have travelled 90,000 

miles and visited 72 nations and territories. There will be a range of local entertainment, locally-

sourced food and crafts, fairground rides and lots of science and sporting activities. A family fun 

run with races throughout the afternoon is available to book – don’t forget your trainers! 

 

This is an environmentally friendly event – please remember to bring your re-usable water bottle to 

fill up during the day. Accessible parking only is available at the Wellcome Genome Campus – blue 

badge holders will be required to display their badge. All other parking is available at the Babraham 

Research Campus and a free park and ride service for the 10 minute journey will be in operation 

every 20 to 30 minutes. The first bus will leave Babraham at 12:15pm and buses will run until the 

end of the event. Pedestrian access to the event is available for those within walking distance of the 

Campus. Please note that no dogs are allowed, and members of the media plus a photographer will 

be capturing the event. If you do not wish to have your photograph taken at the event, please let a 

steward know on the day. We look forward to seeing you there! 

 

Further details at https://www.scambs.gov.uk/birmingham-2022-queen-s-baton-relay-to-visit-

wellcome-genome-campus-as-full-england-route-revealed/. 

 

Monkey Pox 

The UK Health Security Agency (UKHSA) has announced that monkeypox is to be listed as a 

notifiable disease. Legislation has been laid which will make monkeypox a notifiable infectious 

disease under the Health Protection (Notification) Regulations 2010 from 8 June.  This means all 

doctors in England are required to notify their local council or local Health Protection Team (HPT) 

if they suspect a patient has monkeypox. To date, the UKHSA announced that it has detected 73 

additional cases of monkeypox in England, two additional cases in Scotland and two in Wales. This 

https://www.actionforhappiness.org/calendar
mailto:wellbeing@care-network.org.uk
https://www.google.com/maps/place/Wellcome+Genome+Campus/@52.078893,0.18544,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x47d87ccc6d10a9c9:0x3f7ad92339a765b6!8m2!3d52.0788897!4d0.1876287
https://www.google.com/maps/place/Babraham+Research+Campus/@52.132571,0.2057,15z/data=!4m5!3m4!1s0x0:0x27590ab730898bee!8m2!3d52.132571!4d0.2057
https://www.google.com/maps/place/Babraham+Research+Campus/@52.132571,0.2057,15z/data=!4m5!3m4!1s0x0:0x27590ab730898bee!8m2!3d52.132571!4d0.2057
https://www.scambs.gov.uk/birmingham-2022-queen-s-baton-relay-to-visit-wellcome-genome-campus-as-full-england-route-revealed/
https://www.scambs.gov.uk/birmingham-2022-queen-s-baton-relay-to-visit-wellcome-genome-campus-as-full-england-route-revealed/
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brings the total number confirmed in the UK to 302 as of 5 June. There are currently 287 confirmed 

cases in England, 10 in Scotland, 2 in Northern Ireland and 3 in Wales. Please be careful out there  

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/monkeypox-cases-confirmed-in-england-latest-updates 

 

Coronavirus 

Covid19 is still out there, as infection rates in this area are still high. Please stay safe. Keep the 

Hands – Face – Space - Fresh Air maxim as much as you can. 

 

Local Issues 
 

Jubilee Celebrations 

Congratulations and well done to all the event organisers for the range of celebration events that 

took place from Thursday 2nd June through to Sunday 6th June to celebrate the Platinum Jubilee.   

 

Casework  
Please do feel free to contact me with comments, questions, problems, reports, suggestions or 

complaints to do with SCDC services. I will help as best I can 

 

You will find the current and past reports at https://tumihawkins.org.uk/2021-22-monthly-reports/. 

Feel free to read, share and/or download.  

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

Tumi  
 

Tumi Hawkins 

7 June 2022 

 

 

 

Email me @: tumi@tumihawkins.org.uk 
Read my blog at: http://www.TumiHawkins.org.uk 
Twitter: @CouncillorTumi 
Facebook  @itsCouncillorTumi 
LinkedIn  TumiHawkins 
Call me on: 07802 323269 

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/monkeypox-cases-confirmed-in-england-latest-updates
https://tumihawkins.org.uk/2021-22-monthly-reports/
http://www.tumihawkins.org.uk/
http://www.twitter.com/CouncillorTumi
http://www.facebook.com/itsCouncillorTumi
http://www.linkedin.com/in/tumihawkins


Appendix C
Financial report 13 May 2022
N.B. All figures exclude VAT

Item

Budget 
2022/23
£

Expenditure 
YTD
£

Budget minus 
expenditure 
YTD

Grass and Hedge cutting 2,820.00 432.94 2,387.06 Budget includes £30 receipt from Fasnacloich Estates
Insurance 400.00 0.00 400.00
Clerk's salary 2,167.00 406.74 1,760.26
Grants (section 137) 1,156.68 850.00 306.68
Village Hall upgrade 1,288.00 643.79 644.21
Audit fees 65.00 0.00 65.00
Village asset maintenance 606.19 0.00 606.19
Subscriptions 445.54 35.00 410.54
Parish Magazine 749.75 0.00 749.75
Footpath lighting 160.00 13.23 146.77
Miscellaneous and expenses 1,000.00 118.32 881.68
Income other than precept -150.00 -150.00 Excludes Fasnacloich as included in grasscutting
Total 10,708.16 2,500.02

Bank balances
Current 
account: 7,503.56
Deposit 
account: 14,560.22

S106 money (included in above) 'Open space' 0.00
'Community 
facility' 685.00


